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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 31st January 2017. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                
       Cllr. S. Munn    



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. M. Page-Bailey
                                   
 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. D. Pengelly

 



 Cllr. P. Dennis           
        
       Cllr. R. Piper
                                     Cllr. S. Hanson

       Cllr. G.R.Reed

              
      



 Cllr. B. Lamb


       
In Attendance Cllr. Philip Sanders.
973. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Maycock due to illness.
974. Chairman's Report.
Thanks to the fundraising efforts spearheaded by Cllr Brian Lamb we have met our target and raised sufficient funds for the Air Ambulance Night Landing Lighting project and Council have placed a purchase order for supply and installation. Recent news is that works and installation is expected to take place later this week.
The Neighbourhood Plan for Bere Ferrers Parish Launch Consultation Event for the second Public Consultation opens at the Parish Hall tomorrow evening (1st February) to showcase the publication of the draft Plan as previously approved by Council. As invited by the Bere Peninsula Plan Group I will give introductory talk acting on behalf of Council, but the event and evening has been planned and is being run by the Group.
975. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Reed – In the interest of knowing the parish boundaries could we not have a sign. Cllr. Benson 
pointed out that there is a boundary stone at Gawton Bridge halfway around the left hand bend before going over Gawton Bridge, set back from the verge.
2) Cllr. Lamb – attended a National Grid Overhead Powerline refurbishment briefing. They propose 
replacing all cables on the Powerline from Landulph to Exeter, there will be traffic chaos on  
the Peninsula.
976. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 15th December as a true record 
        and taken as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the Full Council minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising
Minute 928(1) – Cllr. Reed asked if any progress has been made regards an information leaflet on how to 


   use the defibrillator. Cllr. Hanson stated that the Neighbourhood Plan Group will not be  
      

  doing a house to house drop. Cllr. Hanson is drafting a leaflet and is going to drop it into 


  the surgery for professional confirmation of the contents.
Minute 934 – Cllr. Lamb reported he had been in touch with Mike James about the proposed yellow lines 

          for Fore Street, this will be brought up at the next Hattock meeting on 16th March, we would 

          be allowed a 3 minute representation on this Council’s decision.

          Cllr. Benson stated that the yellow lines will not happen, as the Council has agreed they do 

          not want them.
At a meeting with John Doswell, Cllr. Maycock, Cllr. Benson and Cllr. Lamb, Mr. Doswell stated he has concerns about the gritter getting through. It was suggested a letter be written to those householders affected asking if they would park close in to the kerb and pull in their mirrors.
Cllr. Benson stated that Cllr. Sanders who is in attendance is the Chairman of Hattock. Cllr. Sanders explained how this arose and again said if parishes do not want them they do not have to have them. Cllr. Lamb will attend the Hattock meeting.






SO RESOLVED
977. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 10th January and taken as read, 
         to deal with matters arising.
       Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
       Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.






SO RESOLVED
978. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on the 10th January and 
        taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
     Cllr. Hanson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Matters Arising.
Minute 944 – Cllr. Pengelly will be meeting with Rhino representatives at the play park on The Down on 
Thursday to check that all snagging has been done, such as the length of the swing chains.
                       Also the group is concerned about the quality of the bark proposed by Council for The Down 

           play area. Defer to next Open Spaces.
Cllr. Pengelly asked if the new equipment was insured. The Clerk has contacted the insurance company.
Minute 945 – Cllr. Lamb is very concerned about the trip hazard in the play park The Down, as the 4``boarding is a serious trip hazard. The ruling of EN1176 needs to be studied, refer to Open Spaces.
Minute 946 – Cllr. Benson has had words with the officers at West Devon regarding the Locality Officer 

          being out early in the day in his role as Dog Warden and this will be happening.
Minute 947 – Cllr. Hanson asked if the workman has investigated the possibility of putting the mirror in the 

           hedge. The Clerk stated the workman thought it would be possible, refer back to Open Spaces.
Minute 948 – The Clerk reported that the fence at Sarah Park has been repaired, the workman was 

           investigating the gate. The cargo net on The Down has been re-fixed.
SO RESOLVED
979. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 24th 
        January and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
Matters Arising.
Minute 964 – The Clerk read a letter from West Devon June 1987 discussing the same problem of large 

           vehicles parking in the Parish Hall Car Park. Discussions took place and it was agreed to 

           place a note on the windscreen of the offending vehicle.
Minute 965 – Cllr. Hanson stated that as there is no leaflet drop for the Neighbourhood Plan, the only way 

          would be to distribute them around the village and groups.
Minute 966 – Cllr. Benson – the launch event for the Neighbourhood Plan is tomorrow evening, we have 10 

          volunteer groups. You will have all seen the posters and various events taking place and I hope 

          Council will support us.
         Cllr. Leithall said that this is an extraordinary night of organisation.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
    


      
       

SO RESOLVED
980. Internal Audit undertaken by Cllr. Leithall and Cllr. Benson.
       Cllr. Leithall and Cllr. Benson took two items, one a cheque payment, the second a cash deposit and 
       followed them through, all was in order.
981. Devon Air Ambulance Landing Light Funding.
The Clerk emailed councillors the up to date financial statement and the notes from the meeting.
Cllr. Lamb has been told the lamp standard should arrive either Thursday or Friday. Cllr.Lamb has been asked by Tavistock Lions to give a talk about Council’s success with the scheme.
Geoffrey Cox has agreed to be at the inauguration of the landing sight on March 17th at 2-15pm.
982. Report from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council.
Work to develop an overarching Local Authority Control Council has been put on hold, because of unforeseen setting up costs including increased pension liabilities. The council will now be looking at savings and further income generating opportunities. The Joint Local Plan will soon be going out to Regulation 19 consultation with numbers and development sites being disclosed to all. Work progresses on a new waste collection contract to replace the current one that expires this spring. The council will shortly be rolling out a new web site this new site should be more interactive than the current version. As part of a national government scheme West Devon has been allocated nearly £250, 000 for Community Housing. Officers are currently looking at how this funding can be spent
983. Follow up by Cllr. Musgrave on any other items of interest on West Devon Borough Council.
The decision on the proposed Local Authority Controlled Company will have a significant impact on the future of the Borough. Significantly we are producing a balanced budget for 2017/18 but increasingly, year-on-year this is only being achieved by using the unfenced New Homes Bonus to close the budget gap. The council will be looking at a reduced number of options as a long-term strategy.

984. Council to discuss representation of Council on the Royal British Legion Committee for the 
        Centenary of the New Zealand soldiers killed at Bere Ferrers Station in WW1.
Cllr. Lamb has been asked by Mr. Eddie Ember to represent Council on the organizing committee. The Clerk reminded Council that Mr. Philip Archer had also offered his services to Council for this occasion as when he was Chairman he organized the new stone and the names of those killed being put on the War Memorials. Discussions took place.
Cllr. Boot-Handford felt that whoever is Chair should also go and represent Council.
It was agreed that Cllr. Lamb represent Council on the committee, and perhaps Mr. Archer would also like to be involved.
985.  Suggestions for a speaker for the Annual Parish Meeting.
The following were put forward:-
1) Devon Air Ambulance
2) The Neighbourhood Plan
3) Alison Hernandez Police Commissioner
Cllr. Benson felt it might be too soon with regards the collation of any replies from the public which could mean alterations to the draft plan.
Cllr. Saunders remarked that the Police Commissioner was an excellent speaker and gets good feedback from the audience.
986. Correspondence.
1) EDF Account – The clerk sought permission to pay the electricity bills for the Cemetery, Pavilion and
      Bere Alston and Bere Ferrers Toilets in the sum of £142.84
     Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
2) PCSO Greenwood – Crime figures for January.
1 x Assault (domestic related)
1 x Theft from Mobility Scooter
3 x Common Assaults (3 domestic related)
2 x Criminal Damage to garages at back of Parish Hall (happened between start of December and mid- January, and the other one to a car
1 x Positive Drink Drive
1 x Theft from shop, offender located and dealt with via Restorative Justice
1 x Blackmail (internet related)
That seems to be it for this month.
3) Beregen – Informing Council that they obtained the grant to carry out the maintenance schedule on the 
building. The Parish Council agreed to support the project with a grant of £1,500, the works have 
started this week therefore can we request the release of the grant funding as soon as possible.
4) Buckland Monochorum Neighbourhood Plan –
I have pleasure in forwarding the draft Neighbourhood Plan for the Parish of Buckland 
Monachorum. The draft Plan is attached and the annexes to the Plan can be accessed from the 
'download' section of the Plan's websitewww.bucklandmonachorumplan.co.uk
This stage of consultation (Regulation 14) will end on 31st March 2017 and comments can be made 
via the website at the 'contact' section, by replying to this email or by post to The Parish Clerk, 
Gull's Cry, 1 Courtenay Road, Tavistock, Devon PL19 0EE.
5) Devon & Somerset 
    Fire & Rescue Service –Appreciation of employer support to Devon & Somerset Fire
       & Rescue Service.
      I write to express my sincere thanks and appreciation for the support you have given to Devon & 
      Somerset Fire & Rescue Service for the release of Baz Hayler to regularly respond from your   
      business to undertake On Call firefighting duties at Bere Alston Fire Station over the last 12   
      years.
    
     Without such support and goodwill we would not be able to provide such an effective service to 
     our communities and local business’s when most needed.
     Hopefully, in return you will see benefits through having a trained firefighter as your employee   
     with all of the attributes we mutually share such as discipline, trust, integrity and having practical    
     skills and knowledge such as first aid training, fire safety awareness, health and safety awareness 
     and similar beneficial aspects of training.
    I appreciate the impact that this may sometimes have on your business and recognize that on 
    occasions, you will not always be able to release Baz Hayler. The Local Risk Manager is always 
    happy to discuss any issues you may have so we can continue with this mutually beneficial 
    agreement.
I thank you and hope that you continue to provide this support to Bere Alston Fire Station and to     
the wider community for many years to come.
6) WDBC – Mayoral Awards 2016/17

        Discussions took place, it was agreed to nominate Vicki Lloyd Youth Leader and Kim Wild 

        Headmistress of Bere Alston School.
7) WDBC – News Release Councillors will recommend not to set up a company.-
    A working group of Councillors from South Hams District Council and West Devon Borough Council are recommending to their Members that they should not move forward with the proposal to set up a company which would run their services.
This means that the proposal to set up a Local Authority Controlled Company (LACC) is now unlikely to move forward in its current form.  
The Member led working group (Joint Steering Group) was set up to answer nine critical questions. They have concluded that, while there are no legal or technical matters that would prevent the Councils from setting up a LACC, additional costs in the early years would take the Councils longer to pay back than the Members of the Joint Steering Group were comfortable with. 
A decision not to move ahead at this time could mean that both Councils will have to continue to explore other ways to close their looming funding gap of £1.5 million between both Councils.
Setting up a company owned by the Councils to run their services is just one solution that the Councils have been looking into in order to close the funding gap in their finances, and provide a way for both Councils to continue to deliver essential services.
8) Devon County Council – Connectme January Issue.
9) Devon County Council – Public Footpath diversion (FP55 Bere Ferrers) Public Footpath diversion and 



         Definitive Map and Statement Modification Order 2017. Refer to Footpaths.
10) Cllr. R. Musgrave – Sought permission to put a notice in the Council Notice Board with reference to a 



   Public Meeting – Reception of Refugees in West Devon. Permission granted.
987. Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
Cllr. Sanders – wished to draw Councillors attention to the Devon County Forum. We are always looking 
for residents to join the Forum, we try and keep a balance such as Walkers, Horse riders and land 
owners. Anyone interested in the Coast and Countryside.  
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 9.01pm.
Signed this 28th February 2017.
Chairman………………………………..

